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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes of General Membership Meeting

Virtual Meeting via Zoom
March 30, 2022; 7:30 PM

Order of Business

The President opened the meeting at 7:30 pm., and determined that a quorum was present.  By unanimous consent, those present approved the minutes of the February 2022 general membership meeting.

The President introduced Juan Du, Arlington County Landscape Architect Project Manager, for a presentation and Q&A on three connector paths to the Bluemont Junction Trail:  N Edison Street, N. Greenbrier Street and N. Illinois Street.  During her presentation, Ms Du emphasized that each of these connector paths had been designed to be ADA compliant.
Ms Du first addressed the connector leading from N. Edison Street to the trail.
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The connector will traverse the site of a dead tree, be ADA compliant, and accommodate drainage in the vicinity.  Comments generally supported its placement.
Next, Ms Du fielded questions about the two other connectors, one at N. Greenbrier Street and the other at N. Illinois Street.
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The questions dealt mostly with the need to protect people on foot in the vicinity of these connectors, especially the N. Illinois Street site.  At that location, so close to “The Rocks,” younger children often are at play oblivious to passing bicycle traffic.  The Second Vice President advocated for maintaining the fence near “The Rocks” to enhance the safety of those children cavorting nearby.
At the conclusion of Ms Du’s presentation, the President moved on to the next agenda item, namely, a vote on whether to advertise a proposed resolution for a final vote at BCA’s April 27 General Membership Meeting:
Possible language for the proposed resolution:

Whether to Advertise a Resolution for a Vote at our Wednesday, April 27 Meeting Approving County Plans for the N. Edison Street Connector trail to the Bluemont Junction Trail
 

WHEREAS: As guided by the County's Master Transportation Plan Bicycle Element plan, the proposed paved N. Edison Street connector trail will be compliant with the American with Disabilities Act (ADA), providing improved access to the trail for all, including bikes, and strollers. 

WHEREAS: The Department of Environmental Services has confirmed that the proposed N. Edison Street connector trail will be located at the T Junction at the end of North Edison Street, as described by DES at the March 30, 2022 General Membership Meeting.  

WHEREAS: The proposed location for the N. Edison Street connector Trail is on the public right of way.
WHEREAS: The proposed path location will steer clear of tree roots while ensuring positive drainage, constructed to allow storm water to be directed to the nearby drainage swale and storm water collection system. 
WHEREAS There is no ADA accessible or compliant pathway connecting residents of 6th St N, N Edison St, and portions of N Emerson street to the Bluemont Junction Trail.
WHEREAS: Multiple ADA accessible trail connectors were installed on the Bluemont Junction Trail, and N Edison is a last remaining connector requiring installation.
WHEREAS: A parent documented injuries to a child from riding on the nearby hardpack bike trail highlighting the need for a new safe paved trail connector.  The Arlington County Board acknowledged the parent’s report of the injuries. 
 RESOLVED:  The President of the Bluemont Civic shall send a letter to the Arlington County Board expressing the Bluemont Civic Association’s support for a paved N Edison Street trail connector at the proposed location.

Mr. Pastore moved for a vote.  Mr. Robinson seconded.
The resolution passed with 100% approval.

The President moved on to the next agenda item, namely a discussion concerning the site plan review with regard to the proposed development at the current Macy’s location adjacent to Ballston Quarter.  BCA Site Plan Review Committee Representative Henry McFarland provided an update:  The Project Website for the Ballston Macy’s site plan has been updated to include the latest version of the traffic analysis (MMTA) submitted by the applicant.  See: https://www.arlingtonva.us/files/sharedassets/public/projects/documents/site-plan-projects/ballston-macys-701-n.-glebe-rd/ballston-macys-mmta-revised-2.10.22.pdf
Mr. McFarland highlighted several matters of concern.  The alley currently in front of the Macy’s building will be two-way. The issues of traffic were postponed until the next site plan meeting.   It is noteworthy that the Ballston-Virginia Square Civic Association (the locus of the proposed development) does not object to the project’s proposed density.  There are some concerns that the bonus density originates from Columbia Pike and ought to stay there.  As proposed, water retention at the location should be improved.
The agenda included the opportunity for the general membership to vote to endorse the proposed goals of BCA as it participated in the Macy’s Site Plan Review.  The goals listed for endorsement were:
· Get a solution to the effect the proposed changes to N. Glebe Road would have on the safety of the pedestrian crossing across Glebe Road from N. 7th Street to the private street between the Macy’s and the Ballston Point building.

· Ensure the traffic analysis is provided so the community can view it before the Site Plan Review meetings, and work to reduce problems caused by the project for Wilson, Glebe and neighborhood streets in Bluemont.

· Ensure the Site Plan does not increase the flow of stormwater into Bluemont, and if possible decrease it. 
· Work to reduce problems caused by the project for traffic on Wilson Boulevard, Glebe Road, and other neighborhood streets in Bluemont.
· Oppose the excessive increase in density and transfer of development rights, and decrease of economic diversity of residents.
· Keep construction traffic and staging off Bluemont residential streets.

· Keep residential parking for the new building off Bluemont residential streets. 

Mr. Hughes moved for such a vote.  Ms Mattos seconded.  The general membership gave the listed goals 100% approval.
The President moved to the next agenda item, an update on Lubber Run Watershed Group by Group Chair David Smith, and a vote on a draft resolution.  Mr. Smith described the Woodlawn Park stormwater detention facility as an important infrastructure element to help stop excessive runoff from the upstream surface areas draining into Lubber Run.  Mr. Smith asked for a vote in support of the following draft resolution.  Mr. Hughes called the question; there were simultaneously at least two “seconds.”

Support for Additional Funding for a Stormwater Detention Facility in Woodlawn Park, and Additional Infrastructure Investments or Other Remediations to Reduce the Potential for Flooding

WHEREAS large percentages of impervious soils and increased rainfall have caused increased flooding along Lubber Run,

WHEREAS Bluemont homeowners are facing many stormwater-related issues,
WHEREAS Bluemont homeowners living along Lubber Run may soon have their flood zoning revised by FEMA to be within a 100-year flood zone,

WHEREAS reduction in upstream stormwater runoff helps to lower the risk of flooding of Bluemont resident properties and potentially help improve FEMA flood zoning,

WHEREAS an engineering assessment of a potential stormwater detention facility at the north end of Woodlawn park has been completed by Arlington County,

WHEREAS the proposed placement of a new detention facility at the north end of Woodlawn park is ideal because it is along the path of Lubber Run water flow, would not disturb any mature trees, and would appear to have minimal impact to park use while under construction,

RESOLVED:  The Bluemont Civic Association supports additional funding to assess and build a new stormwater detention facility in Woodlawn Park which will benefit Bluemont by reducing stormwater peak flow, thus reducing the chance of flooding within Bluemont along Lubber Run.  Bluemont Civic Association also supports the addition of on-going investments in infrastructure or other remediations which will reduce the potential for flooding.

The general membership gave the draft resolution 100% approval.
It was noted again that DES does not perform any kind of stormwater assessment of the effects of proposed site plan development, such as the plans at the Macy’s site and especially the site at the Holiday Inn location on North Fairfax Drive.

The President proceeded to the next agenda item: designation of a Nominating Committee for the BCA Annual Elections.  Kate Mattos and David Smith volunteered.  
Next on the agenda, NCAC Representative Nick Pastore gave an update on safety improvements to N. Edison Street intersection with 6th Street, N (which was BCA’s priority project through the Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee, NCAC).  It is in the final design phase, and once the design is approved, the project should take approximately 90 days to install a new water main, sidewalks, and two to four new trees at the intersection.
Given these developments, safety improvements to the intersection of N. Lexington Street and Wilson Blvd is now BCA’s current first priority NCAC project.  These improvements would include widening the sidewalks, a possible bump out, possibly a flashing signal to indicate pedestrian crossing.
The President next summarized the situation pertaining to the reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd. between N. Frederick Street and N. George Mason Drive and the County’s assessment of the effect of the reconfiguration.  The BCA Executive Board has been following up with the Arlington County Transportation Division about their six-month assessment of the effects of the October 2021 reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd between N. George Mason Drive and N. Frederick Street. The Transportation Division is working to provide BCA information about this assessment so that our members can discuss it at our March 30 meeting. We will discuss any information provided, along with the Transportation Division’s plans for resurfacing Wilson Blvd between N. Wakefield Street and N. George Mason Drive during the 2022 repaving season. 
In addition, the Transportation Division plans to start public engagement on existing conditions on Wilson Blvd from N. Wakefield Street to N. George Mason Drive as part of its consideration of possible reconfiguration of this segment of Wilson Blvd when it is resurfaced during the 2022 repaving season. The Transportation Division has agreed that this public engagement will include their observations from the first six months of the October 2021 reconfiguration of Wilson Blvd between N. George Mason to Wilson. 

The Transportation Division expects to hold a virtual open house for stakeholders, including Bluemont residents. The feedback they gather will be used, along with planning guidance and engineering best practices, to develop concept designs for the 2022 resurfacing and possible changes to Wilson Blvd between N. George Mason Drive and N. Wakefield Street.  The Transportation Division will host a public meeting to discuss those concepts with the community at a later time. 
The next agenda item, under “New Business,” was a proposal to designate BCA’s approved N. Carlin Springs Road safety improvements as BCA’s New Second Priority NCAC Project.  Now that BCA’s agreed “second” priority NCAC project of improvements to the intersection of Wilson Blvd and N. Lexington Street has become BCA’s first priority project, BCA member, Chair of the BCA N. Carlin Springs Task Force and Alternate NCAC Representative, Chris George moved that the general membership approve that the following resolution be advertised for a final vote at our April 27 General Membership meeting:

Designation of a New BCA Second Priority Project:  N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements

Whereas:  A first of its kind resolution was co-signed in February 2022 between the Bluemont Civic Association (BCA) and Arlington Forest Citizens Association (AFCA) for the implementation of N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements. 
Whereas:  Pursuant to this co-signed resolution, there is existing broad support for improvements to N Carlin Springs Road, specifically a call for the implementation of additional traffic calming and pedestrian safety measures and police enforcement of speeding and street crossing laws on N. Carlin Springs Road between N. Edison Street and N. Kensington Street in the Bluemont neighborhood to enhance safety and accessibility for all modes of transportation.

Resolved: The Bluemont Civic Association (BCA) adopts N Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements from N. Carlin Springs Road between N Edison Street and N Kensington Street in the Bluemont neighborhood as its 2nd Priority Neighborhood Conservation Project. These safety improvements are to be consistent with the recommendations in the “Resolution: N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements” co-signed by the Bluemont Civic Association (BCA) and Arlington Forest Citizens Association (AFCA) in February 2022.

NOTE:  This February 2022 Resolution is attached to the email conveying this agenda. 
Mr. Hughes moved that there be a vote.  Mr. McFarland and Ms Mattos seconded that motion.
The resolution passed with 86% in favor and 14% abstentions.

The President announced that it planned to conduct the April 27, 2022, meetings as an in-person meeting, with an attempted virtual option employing Zoom.  County Board Member Takis Karantonis has agreed to join a May 25 in-person meeting, and we want to know before then if we can successfully conduct a hybrid meeting.
The proposed in-person Wednesday April 27 and Wednesday May 25 General Membership meetings will be held in the library of the Key Escuela Elementary, the former site of the Arlington Traditional School where BCA has met for decades. The address is 855 N Edison St, Arlington, VA 22205. The school parking lot can be accessed from N. Edison Street or N. George Mason Drive.  We will try to have the door to the parking lot unlocked, but if you find that closed, please go in through the front door on N. Edison Street and follow the signs we will put up to the library.  

Mr. Karantonis’ office has requested we send in some questions and issues Bluemont residents would like to discuss at our May 25 meeting.  We solicited suggestions at this meeting. Interested parties can also share their thoughts with the Executive Board at exec@bluemontcivic.org   
The President noted that the County has asked whether the Bluemont Civic Association has any issues regarding the Use Permit for the Full Circle Montessori School at 801 N. Wakefield Street. This Use Permit is on schedule for the April 23, 2021 County Board meeting. If any Bluemont resident, property owner, or business has views on this renewal request, they should contact BCA at exec@bluemontcivic.org.  As of this meeting, there have been no comments.  
The President asked the officers for quick summary reports.  The First Vice President reported that comments on funding the west Ballston metro entrance can be sent from Friday April 15, 2022 until midnight on Sunday, May 22, 2022, to SYPComment@thenovaauthority.org.  Otherwise, there is nothing new to report in connection with the Missing Middle study, and there is no schedule for another meeting with reference to the proposed design changes to modify Upper Bluemont Park.
The Treasurer reported that the beginning balance was $2,090.02, that incoming dues amounted to $210.00, yielding a current balance of $2,300.02.  There are 63 active members.

The Civic Federation delegates reported that at the March meeting there had been a presentation on the Marcus Alert framework.  The Marcus Alert is a statewide framework intended to improve the response to mental and behavioral health crises in Virginia.  Marcus Alert enhances services for people experiencing a crisis related to mental health, substance use, or developmental disability. Marcus Alert creates coordination between 911 and regional crisis call centers and establishes a specialized behavioral health response from law enforcement when responding to a behavioral health situation.  There were also presentations on Data Aggregation and Threats to Privacy and the rebranding of Virginia Hospital Center as VHC.  Finally, there was also a short discussion of a draft resolution regarding Arlington FY2023 Real Estate Assessments.  See www.civfed.org
The meeting adjourned at 9:15 pm.
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